



Full Council Minutes 25.8.10
MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET FULL COUNCIL MEETING  HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB, BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 25th AUGUST 2010 AT 7.30 PM.

Present:

Councillors:
                           R. Smillie (Chairman)



                           C. Coxhead     B. Foster     D. Ward      B. Williams                    

Officer:
                           M. Squire – Qualified Acting Clerk

                                                 C. Barlow – newly appointed Clerk

Members of the Public:         Eight members of the public

The Chairman with the consent of the Council AGREED to receive the presentation from Mr Allen and Mr Gray before the main meeting.

62 / 10  – To receive a presentation from Mr. Ian Allen, Major Scheme Co-ordinator Essex County Council and Mr Steve Gray, Project Manager, on the Sadlers Farm Road Improvements.  

A large map of the proposed new development was displayed for the Council and local residents to review. A PowerPoint virtual presentation followed together with a short question and answer session.

The Sadlers Farm Road Improvement Scheme was expected to be developed in three stages; firstly the strategic link, secondly the traffic redirection and lastly the roundabout with overall completion by April 2012. The A13 road on the southside would be altered to four 3 metre lanes. The project team would produce a newsletter for local residents showing significant events such as the road diversion and other elements of traffic management. This information would also be advised on the County Council website. The pedestrian footpath to Tarpots corner would be open at all times during the construction period. 

 Mr Allen and Mr Gray were thanked for their informative and useful presentation.

63 / 10 - Apologies for absence 

Cllr. G Walker had given his apologies. 

64 / 10 - Declarations of personal and or prejudicial interest 

None were declared

65 / 10 - Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda and previously 

notified to the Clerk. 

Whilst the changes in the chicane along Pound Lane were under review there were unlikely to be any changes to traffic measures along Pound Lane until the ‘Sadlers Farm’, ‘Wetlands‘ and ‘Incinerator Projects‘ had been completed. The County and District Councils have stated that 
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they would work closely with the Parish Council and bus companies nearer the time.

· The bus shelter by the shops has some sections missing. The Clerk would report the damage.

· It had been reported in the local paper that planning permission had been submitted to Basildon Council for an empty shop along Pound Lane to be converted into 6 flats with enough space for 8 vehicles. The Parish Council had not been informed of these developments and the Clerk would check whether planning applications were still coming to the Parish Council for approval.
 66 / 10 – To welcome Essex County Councillor,  Colin  Riley to the meeting.

Cllr Riley had given his apologies and would try to attend next months meeting.

67 / 10 – To agree the minutes of the meeting held on 28th July 2010.

The Minutes were AGREED.
68 / 10 – Clerks Report 

The Clerk reported that:-

· he had been informed on the day that Barclays Bank had now opened up a bank account and had provided an account number and sort–code. The Clerk was still awaiting the paperwork but he could now approach Basildon District Council to pay the precept money into the account. The online banking could be set up via the newly appointed Clerk.

· complaints had been made (on behalf of local residents) to Basildon District Council regarding the parking of lorries on double yellow lines on the London Road to Pitsea and also on the overhanging brambles by the post box and cars parking on pavements on Pound Lane before the London Road.

· the South Essex Area Forum would be held on Wednesday 1st September 2010 for any Councillor wishing to attend. Whilst the meeting would focus principally on the preparations for the 2012 Olympics, there was an application form for grants for small local projects. Applications were to be made by 18th October 2010. 

· the Bus Passenger News was for circulation. The Clerk was asked to see if the circular was available in electronic form.

· The consultation documents for ‘Waste Development’ and ‘Minerals Development’ would be distributed soon. The Council AGREED to receive a hard copy of the summary plus a CD of all documents.

· It was noted that Julia Williams, a local resident, had offered her help in the distribution of the newsletter.
69 / 10 – Appointment of permanent Parish Clerk
Mrs Christine Barlow was congratulated on her appointment as the new Parish Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer. She would officially commence on 1st September 2010. 
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70 / 10 – Handover of Acting Clerk

The Acting Clerk would officially handover to the new Clerk during September 2010 and would finish off any outstanding work in the meantime, whilst any new work would be handled by the 

permanent Clerk. The  Acting Clerks’ last duties would be to Clerk the next meeting on the 29th September 2010 and compile the Minutes of this meeting.
71 / 10 – To appoint salaries agency.

The Clerk advocated the services of Acumen Ltd for the administration of wages. The Council AGREED to this way forward. However if it was possible for salaries to be paid directly by Basildon District Council without incurring costs then this alternative route should be pursued. 

72 / 10 – Review of accounting system for councils accounts.

The Clerk advocated the services of Mr Ron Laurie, a District Councillor at Maldon, to help set up the Impact System (a modified excel spreadsheets system) for the benefit of the new Clerk. 

73 / 10 – Noticeboard provision.

The Clerk reported that any new noticeboard would need planning permission. An application section could be located on the Basildon District Council website. The new Clerk would investigate.

74 / 10 – Councils  website.

The website was up and running. The Chairman would liase with the new Clerk regarding the upkeep of then website.  

75 / 10 – Councils newsletter.

The newsletter had now been distributed to local residents. The deadline for the next newsletter would be at the end of October 2010 where forthcoming Christmas events would be highlighted.  

Two members of the public, at the meeting, offered their help in distributing the newsletter to residents and a note was taken of their names.  
76 / 10 - Arrangements for co option of new councillor.

The Clerk informed that a further two local residents had requested to be considered as new co- opted councillors. There were now four people who wanted to be co opted. The new Clerk would discuss the arrangements with the Chairman.   

77 / 10 – Consultation Exercise: Essex Development Management Policies.

The Council had no further comments to make.

78 / 10 - Provision of a childrens playground for Westlake Park.

Contacts with Basildon District Council had been delayed due to vacations of key personnel.

It was considered important that any facility should be locked up at night and that time limits should be enforced during the evenings. Provision for a car park should be considered and the 
possibility of a shelter for teenagers to meet.  A local resident had also requested that any facility for football should be enclosed in a cagelike construction. 
It was suggested that the young people of the area could be involved in any discussions. 
Woodside Park, Benfleet, was mentioned as a prime example of a good childrens playground. 

79 / 10 - Litter management.

This item was deferred until the next meeting.

The meeting ended at 9.15pm

Signed 

…………………………………………….
Chairman

…………………………………………….
Date


29th September 2010
